At a meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday 3rd February 2003 in the Village Hall, Blundeston, there were present Mr. J. Nichols (Chairman), Mr. G. Alderton, Mr. J. Blowers, Mr. P. Offord, Mrs. E. Hume and Mrs. T. Townend. Councillor Brian Hunter, Pc Boggis and 9 Parishioners were also in attendance.

Apologies were received from Mr. S. Lewis and Mr. C. Ayers.

There were no Declarations of Interests.

As agreed at last month’s Council meeting the first thing on the agenda was the proposed provision of a footpath in Market Lane at the junction of Pickwick Drive, the Parish Councillors agreed in principle that this was a dangerous corner for pedestrians and they decided to allocate up to a maximum of £1000 towards this work and Councillor Hunter agreed to pursue other means of funding the scheme. The problems of school bus pick ups in The Street had been resolved in part as the Lothingland School bus now uses the Village Hall as it’s main pick up point in the Village, then continues to Lakeside Rise and does not have to negotiate The Street at all. The Clerk had not been informed of this change officially but two parents had expressed their satisfaction with the new arrangements and they felt that it was much safer for the children to wait at the Village Hall. The Clerk had written to the Head teacher of Lothingland School thanking him for his assistance with the matter and reassuring him that the Parish Council were aware that he was not responsible for the conduct of the pupils before they actually reach the school. In the absence of Mr. Perks no further light could be shed on the Hobart bus pick up point. The Northern Parishes Liaison meeting scheduled for Thursday 30th January had been cancelled due to the atrocious weather conditions and this was now due to be held on Thursday 20th February at 7.30 in Lound Village Hall. The Clerk had spoken to Mr. Norton at W.D.C. planning department about the 21 days in which to comment on plans submitted to the Parish Council, and it appears that this is a Government ruling and nothing can be done to lengthen the time allowed. The untaxed vehicle at Queensway has now been removed, but the Chairman discovered that a White Ford Transit van, which is untaxed, is parked in this entrance now and seems to being used as a goods store. The Parish Councillors agreed that if this practice continues, a gate will have to be erected at this point and no vehicles will be able to park there. The land in question is owned by the Parish Council, and the Parish Council are willing to allow temporary parking there, but access has to be available for the Gas Board and Electricity Board. The date of the Annual Parish Meeting was agreed as April 28th at 7p.m.

The following accounts were proposed for payment by Mrs. Hume and seconded by Mr. Blowers.


Big Screen (Loop System for Village Hall)
£242. 05.


W.D.C. Grasscutting



£525. 73.


S.C.C. refund of grant not used by 




Lake and Woodland Comm.
£138. 45.

There were no planning applications.

Mr. Blowers raised the question of why the Parish Council has to pay for grasscutting when the Playing fields in Lowestoft are cut with no charge, the Chairman pointed out that the Parish Council had asked this several times before, but it had been discovered that all Parishes had to pay in one way or another for this service although some parishes had other agencies such as recreation committees which footed the bill. The Chairman then gave a brief report on the Planning meeting he had attended on 22nd January where the proposed plan for 6 dwellings on the land at the rear of Meadowlands was rejected. This was despite W.D.C. planning officers recommending approval of the scheme. This was the first Development Control meeting at which the public were allowed to speak, and it was noted that Mr. Ron Ayers, Chairman of the Pippins Committee became the first member of the public ever allowed to speak at one of these meetings. The Parish Council were invited to speak, but at such short notice, i.e. the morning of the meeting, it was decided that the P. C. had nothing further to add to the comments that it had already made. The Chairman reported that it was his personal feeling that the main concern of the Committee was the report from Anglian Water Company and the company’s reassurance that the present sewer system could cope, in view of the problems experienced in this area in the recent past. They were also uneasy about the ecological appraisal. An estimate for the contract to cut the grass on the Village Hall play area and the football field had arrived from W.D.C this was for£239. 38 for the Football field and £216.99 for the rest, both these amounts are exclusive of VAT. It was unanimously agreed that this estimate should be accepted.  Notification of the next round of Area Forums had been received the next one in this area would be on 31st March at Oulton Community Centre. A request for a donation had been received from D.I.A.L., it was agreed that the clerk should write and explain that the Parish Council received all it’s income from W.D.C. and only made one donation each year to organisations outside the Village, and this was to Suffolk Accident Rescue Service, therefore unfortunately the Council were unable to help financially.  Correspondence had arrived from The National Probation Service’s Community Service Organiser, Allan Kerrigan, offering to provide labour for projects either of the Parish Council or any organisation in the Community. The Chairman had taken a document entitled Getting your community moving strategy to read and reported that there are transport grants of up to £10,000 available for projects but match funding is required, there are various schemes which can be funded but a transport group would need setting up to survey the need, and the clerk was asked to put this on the agenda for discussion at the next meeting. An invitation had arrived to attend the Waveney Local Strategy Partnership meeting on 8th February at the Wherry Hotel. The Broads Authority are holding meetings about surveying Parish Paths, the Clerk was asked to contact Mr. Ayers as the Broads Authority covered the Flixton area. Suffolk Accident Rescue Service had written asking for a donation to their scheme it was agreed that the usual £25 should be sent. The Environment Agency had sent details of a Flood Warning System for residents in the Broads Authority area and Mrs. Hume agreed to take this are report back. Pc Boggis reported 2 crimes in January both at the Prison, he also reported that a member of the public had reported a fly tipper and it remains to be seen if a prosecution is made.

The Chairman then opened the meeting to the public. A parishioner asked if the Highways Department had replied regarding the repair of the fence around Peto’s Pond, the clerk reported that no acknowledgement had been received from W.D.C. Another parishioner asked if there had been any progress with the erection of a mirror in Market Lane, the clerk had not received a reply on this matter either, the chairman asked the clerk to write again and ask for a reply before the next meeting due to be held on Monday 3rd March at 7p.m. There being no further business the meeting closed.

